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Farm Folk

The Collingwood Children’s Farm 
respectfully acknowledges the 
Wurundjeri of the Kulin Federation as 
the traditional owners of the Abbotsford 
Precinct Heritage Farmlands, the lands 
we respect, care for and farm on behalf 
of all Victorians. The Farm thanks all 
Wurundjeri Elders past and present, for 
their guardianship of these lands

C O M M I T T E E  O F  M A N AG E M E N T

President:  Lachlan Turner
Vice President: Jessica Gillespie
Treasurer: Jessica Lai
Secretary: Lachlan Cook
Josh Hale
Elisa Turco
Hamish Ride
Kieran Dickson
Chloe Horner
Nina Collins
Evan Zly
James Searle (Cr City of Yarra)
Conor Hickey
Mia Sutherland (staff rep.)
Helen Semmler (minutes)
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FA R M  PAT RO N S
Her Excellency the Honourable Linda 
Dessau AC Governor of Victoria and Mr 
Anthony Howard AM QC.

O U R  FA R M  S TA F F
Conor Hickey - General Manager
Bridget Bainbridge
Steve Costello
Susan Pitman
Sev Darwell
Mia Sutherland
Andrew Phillips
Nick Karavokiros
Toni Phillips
Katherine Russell
Helen Semmler
Tomas Todorovic
Michelle Jessop
Heather Baker
Eleanor Russell
Paul Morris
Shawn Augustin
Simeon Ash
Daniel Brown
Rachel Freeman 
Synti Ng 
Melina Newman
Bethany Murray
Annabelle Byass
Roger Cassar
Susan Ong
Nicholas Evans
Marg Welsh
Sam Imbrogno
Kettie Yu 
Shane Doherty
Hugh Fitzgerald
Luella Martin
Lucinda Murphy
Oliver Morton-Rodaro
Megan Woods
Gary Ebdon



Our Reason for Being

3

C O M M U N I T Y  E N G AG E M E N T
E D U C AT I O N  
N AT U R E  C O N N E C T I O N  w i t h  G R E E N  S PAC E  a n d  A N I M A L S

Collingwood Children’s Farm supports social inclusion through a range
of programs on a working community farm.

OUR AIMS:

• To develop self-esteem, self-worth and connectedness,
particularly of children and those experiencing adversity.

• To facilitate participation of children and their families
 in broader community life and a connection to nature.

• To provide educational opportunities around urban
agriculture for students and community as well as
pathways to further employment.
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The year ended June 2019 has been a year of consolidation for the Farm.  Conor, our 
Farm manager, has had twelve months in the role and has enacted significant change 
across the Farm.  From a Committee of Management perspective it has been fantas-
tic to see the Farm improve dramatically across the board.  A change in management 
is always an opportunity to adopt a fresh approach and Conor’s appointment has 
been no different.  Through her leadership, and together with an amazing group of 
staff, an army of committed volunteers and farm participants, the Farm is moving 
forward.  Staffing structures, positions, and supervision has been revamped.  
Documentation, policies and processes have been developed.  And most importantly 
engagement of individuals, groups and the community at large has been revitalised.  
A renewing of the Farm and its relationship to the community has been very much 
underway and it is fantastic to be a part of. 

Every year we have a budding team of fresh talent to join the Farm Committee of 
Management and last year was no exception.  The new members were Chloe Horner, 
Nina Collins (both vocationally involved with local council) and Evan Zly (a marketing 
professional).  This year we were fortunate to be assigned Councillor James Searle as 
our City of Yarra Councillor representative.  Many thanks to these individuals for their 
efforts throughout the year.

Regrettably we are having to say goodbye to some great talent from our Committee 
this year.  These individuals are Hamish Ride, Jess Lai (another little one on the way!) 
and Jessica Gillespie.  Thank you all for your incredible commitment and countless 
hours of service to the Farm and its mission.

The Farm is truly a great organisation to be a part of.  Myself and all the Committee of 
Management members are all truly honoured to be a part of this wonderful communi-
ty organisation.  We all look forward to a productive and exciting next twelve months

Lachlan Turner
President, on behalf of the Collingwood Children’s Farm Committee of Management
September 2019

President’s Report
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Manager’s Report

H A P P Y  4 0 t h  B I R T H D A Y,  C O L L I N G W O O D  C H I L D R E N ’ S  F A R M ! ! !

What an achievement! Forty years of wonderful!
An enormous thank you and congratulations to all staff, committee, community, 
volunteers, friends and family who have contributed to the Farm over the past 40 
years – and to everyone on board this year – we have achieved a great deal – so 
many changes, new systems, events, people, activities…. 2020 is certainly shaping 
up to be an exciting year with all these new things!

First things first though, our Birthday! We’ll be throwing a massive party to say thank 
you to everyone who makes this place so great – a fundraiser of epic proportions 
showcasing the work of our local community with workshops, delicious food, local 
producers, storytellers and, of course, music! What a celebration it will be!
 
We are launching a Farm book, a Farm song and a podcast that chronicles the history 
of the Farm: the past 40 years as well as the times, events and people that shaped 
this place in the years before.  Throughout the year, through the course of gathering 
interviews for the podcast; the research; the rifling through old articles and reports; 
the conversations with community, past and present; the reminiscing; the tales of 
old… it really emphasised the impact this place has had on such a vast number of 
people. 
 
And what a privilege to be working in a space that means so much to so many 
people – and what a job to ensure it is well looked after for all the people yet to come. 
This past year has been a wonderful period of learning and growing and really 
refining what we are all about here at the farm – and it was no mean feat to nut that 
one out, let me tell you!
 
As a staff and a committee, we considered numerous ideas that might refine our pur-
pose.  We agreed that, while the Collingwood Children’s Farm is many things to many 
people, three areas are at the forefront of what we do here:
 
- COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT
- EDUCATION
- NATURE CONNECTION with GREEN SPACE and ANIMALS

Thinking back to the original reason this parcel of land was signed over to the com-
mittee to manage back in 1979, we acknowledged the importance of continuing to 
maintain this beautiful green space for the community.  More specifically, those fac-
ing adversity. Given that we have identified we are here for the community, we must 
continually ask ourselves this question:  What is it the community needs most now?
 
We believe, as we face this climate emergency, on an earth that is heating up, in an 
era where we spend more time staring at screens rather than engaging with people, 
more time indoors than amongst the trees, the best thing for us to do is remain an 
accessible oasis in the city. Country life for city folk.
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As a community organisation passionate about education, we support strategies 
driven by councils around waste minimisation and greening public spaces. We have 
begun consultation with Dr Chris Williams on building programs around urban forest-
ry, regenerative agriculture and horticulture in general on the Farm.  Working with the 
Wurundjeri Tribe Council, we are building new gardens for the public to learn about 
Indigenous culture through the growing of  indigenous and native plants. We will 
continue to work closely with our community to educate, young and old, about the little 
things we can all do to help in our own backyards and as a broader community. We 
intend to keep a beautiful, green space for that vital connection to nature, and to be a 
hub for community to engage with each other, in conversation and practice, around the 
things that matter and can make a difference. We will continue to teach people about 
food production and the importance of supporting local producers. We will continue to 
do our bit – as best we can.
 
In the spirit of sharing nice things, I read an opinion piece in a newspaper the other day 
and one paragraph stood out as a lovely reminder that the small things we do now can 
have a much bigger impact later:

It’s fine to struggle against the constraints of human nature, hoping to mitigate the worst 
of what’s to come, but it’s just as important to fight smaller, more local battles that you 
have some realistic hope of winning. Keep doing the right thing for the planet, yes, but also 
keep trying to save what you love specifically—a community, an institution, a wild place, a 
species that’s in trouble—and take heart in your small successes. Any good thing you do 
now is arguably a hedge against the hotter future, but the really meaningful thing is that 
it’s good today. As long as you have something to love, you have something to hope for.                                            
Franzen, J (2019) The New Yorker

The staff and our community here love Collingwood Children’s Farm – and it really does 
bring me a sense of hope – especially when I can get so overwhelmed by the doom 
and gloom in the news. I only hope the passion for, in and around the happenings at 
CCF can provide a similar sense of hope for the community we aim to serve. And we are 
calling on the community to get behind us to help us ensure this place continues to be 
as amazing for the next forty years! 
 
So, here’s to the year that has been!
 
Enjoy the stories from our team and farm friends: a perfect snapshot of the people, 
the work, the learning, the community, the milestones, the hurdles and above all, the 
wonderfulness that is the Collingwood Children’s Farm.
 
HAPPY BIRTHDAY, CCF and thank you – to all you community/enviro-minded folk that 
have kept this place vital and excellent.
See you at the party!

Conor Hickey



The Numbers

With an average of 15,000 people visiting per month, the farm really is a popular place.

Below is a breakdown of who and why people are visiting – and the numbers are growing!

General Public:
the rest!

776
Members

40
Young Farmers

each w/end
46 ‘farmers’

in each
School Holiday 

Program

2100 at the
NAIDOC DAY
celebration

77
Weddings

3500 at the
Bonfire

140
Supported
Volunteers
per month 

1300
Market shoppers

per month
110

Corporate
 volunteers 
per month

415
School Children

per month 2300
 on each

Family Day

590
Birthday Parties

attendees
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Community Engagement

Collingwood Children’s Farm continues to engage both the local and wider Victorian 
communities with a comprehensive suite of meaningful, practical and rewarding 
voluntary and work experience opportunities.  Farm programs offer individuals the 
opportunity to build skills, develop relationships and contribute to (and feel a part of) 
community. With many participants experiencing adversity and social isolation, these 
experiences often prove transformational.  

With ongoing program success comes overwhelming demand and moving forward, 
this continues to pose a major organisational challenge.  Collingwood Children’s 
Farm finds itself with a finite amount of suitable voluntary work and limited ability to 
provide additional hands-on support.  Whilst being mindful to respect and preserve 
existing relationships, the Farm must consider new and innovative program solutions 
so that the experience of being a part of Melbourne’s community farm can be shared 
with more and more people, with a particular emphasis on engaging members of the 
community whom experience adversity.   

The key program challenge facing Collingwood Children’s Farm is this:
How do we engage increasing numbers of Victorians, especially those facing adversi-
ty, with meaningful experiences without compromising our existing voluntary cohort 
or over-extending Farm resources?  The answer is unlikely to be straightforward and 
will no doubt pose its own challenges.
   
A sustainable model of volunteering at CCF is likely to involve: 
• A focus on fixed short-term structured placements 
• An emphasis on schools and adult services developing their own farm-based 
programs and units of work 
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• Community partnerships, whereby the administrative burden of securing program 
funding is taken on by partner organisations 

Despite some challenges, the 2018/19 year of volunteering at CCF has been over-
whelmingly successful.  On average, the program has engaged in excess of 140 par-
ticipants on a monthly basis, consistently contributing two to three thousand hours of 
voluntary work per month.  The program engages student groups from eight schools 
(including four special development schools and three community schools) as well 
as volunteer parties from seven adults support services and a significant number of 
community volunteers who attend CCF on an individual basis.   

It seems almost unfair to mention highlights when the work of our entire voluntary 
cohort is so incredibly valued but several standout achievements must be acknowl-
edged.   

2019 sees our Pathways to Employment project reach its final stages.  Initially 
planned to engage students attending Lynall Hall Community School with a vocation-
al work experience program, the generous support of Inner North Community Founda-
tion has allowed the program to expand greatly in scope and ambition.  Students and 
participants from Lynall Hall Community School, Heatherwood School, Rosamond 
School Bulleen Heights School, Melbourne Montessori School, OC Connections and 
Alkira  have worked tirelessly to retain and landscape one hundred meters of eroded 
sloped ground.  Participants have developed a sense of self efficacy and community 
and should be extremely proud of their work.  Collingwood Children’s Farm is uniquely 
placed to offer these practical, hands-on community experiences and the results 
speak for themselves with excellent attendance, flawless conduct and an extremely 
high standard of work.

Special mention must also go to Tom and Ollie who have made great strides in im-
proving the Farm’s ability to offer an increasingly inclusive experience.  Their stunning 
handmade all access tables and outdoor furniture will soon be rolled out across the 
property and will fundamentally improve the convenience and dignity with which 
wheelchair users access Collingwood Children’s Farm.  In conjunction with our soon
to be operational bathroom hoist, CCF is pleased so see the property become in-
creasing accessible for all community members.

AGCO Australia continue their incredibly generous support of Collingwood Children’s 
Farm and its community programs with the imminent upgrade of our much loved 
Massey Ferguson 4600 series tractor.  Having such reliable and capable machinery 
at our disposal is a real luxury and something that would not be realistic without 
such generous ongoing sponsorship.  We’ll certainly miss the big red beast but rest 
assured, its replacement is sure to bring even greater capacity to Farm operations 
and community programs!  



Collingwood Children’s Farm recognises the need to modernise its communication 
strategies and continues to expand its digital presence.  

A comprehensive website redevelopment is underway and will allow CCF to more 
effectively communicate with visitors and stakeholders. Communication channels 
between CCF and its valued members have been been significantly upgraded; allow-
ing more efficient and effective engagement with a most valued stakeholder group.  
Social media channels continue to perform well with sustained growth and an
engaged, local audience.
 
40 years in, we’re determined to do more and more to support Victorians experienc-
ing adversity.  The need in the community is greater now than ever and Collingwood 
Children’s Farm must play its part. 

Steve Costello
Community Engagement
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Ode to the Water Mains

Many will look back, in the history of Collingwood Children’s Farm, and think 2019 
was the year the Farm turned 40, and the pinnacle of that year was the Farm’s 40th 
Birthday. 
But I would argue that you are wrong. 
 
2019 was the year we finished replacing the water mains. 
2019 was the year we had clear clean running water out of taps.
 2019 was the last year lush grass would inexplicably grow in areas of an otherwise 
dusty paddock.
 2019 is the last year that someone would mention on  the radio at 10 to 5pm that 
there was a geyser in a back paddock, usually on a Friday night and usually before a 
market Saturday, a bonfire, or a Family day in September holidays. 
2019 is the last year we will be digging holes in mud in unexpected places at weird 
hours trying to save a few bucks on the plumber.  I know I speak for many, many 
people on the Farm when I rejoice in saying goodbye old mains and welcome to the 
new ones.
 
Let me tell you about the new mains (cos I’m sure you’re on the edge of your seats 
with this...)

They’re recycleable plastic.  They’re big.  They have connectors that click together 
like a cylindrical Lego set, so you can extend, elongate, adapt, filter, stop, and divide 
pipes with the help of a team of 8 year olds (if you wanted).
WE KNOW WHERE THEY ARE! 
WE HAVE A MAP!
When there is a leak, we can look at the map, work out what line it’s on, and turn it off 
at the stop tap, (not the whole Farm, or a large percentage of it.)
 
I LOVE THE NEW WATER MAINS!
Now we just have to get on top of the tank water, and the windmill and the runoff ..!

Bridget Bainbridge
Operations Supervisor
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Volunteering News

The Collingwood Children’s Farm has been a place for people to come and experience 
fresh air and farm life.

Our work experience program is open for students in high school, tafe students and 
university students. The main areas that our students come from include Veterinary, 
Animal Studies, Horticulture, Education, Community and Work Education.

Over the year we have had students from all over Victoria, as far as Nhill College. Stu-
dents from outer Melbourne come to the city to experience ‘city life’. Completing their 
placement at the Children’s farm provides a welcoming, comfortable place to work. 
They also teach us a few tricks from their own farms.

Looking after the daily running of the Farm is nonstop, and so we thank all the stu-
dents that have helped us every day this year!

Thanks to Abigail from Hawkesdale School pictured below, who is having fun feeding 
our cow Finna.

We all know how good it feels to be outdoors! People that work in offices get to spend 
a day with their favourite not-for-profit organisations. We have had over 20 different 
corporate groups coming over the past year.
 
We are booking in 2-3 groups per week. The activities the groups are completing 
range from gardening, general maintenance, paddock maintenance and unloading 
hay. The farm jobs always seem to be the favourites as the groups get to spend some 
time with the animals too.

Thank you to all the groups that have helped and continue to help us. We wouldn’t be 
able to keep up with all the work without you!

A happy snap from the team from Treasury Wine Estate. Thank you!

Anita Stec
Volunteer Coordinator
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The Farm is a wonderful community resource, and we want to make sure that ev-
eryone who wants to engage with the space has the opportunity. We have started 
sending representatives to local networking meetings such as Onwards Collingwood 
and the Yarra Early Years Network. Sending our staff offsite to meet with other local 
community organisations has opened doors to new partnership opportunities as well 
as the provision of free family and group tickets to people living in the local area.

In January we sent out a questionnaire asking our members and subscribers what 
workshops and activities they would like to see at the Farm. Through funding provid-
ed by the Bank of Melbourne we have rolled out the ‘Dynamic Communities Grow’ 
program which has been working to trial different activities and workshops such as 
Help the Gardener, Native Plants,  Let out the Chooks, Farm Craft and more. These 
have been a great success and have given the ability for many of our young visitors to 
engage with new areas around the Farm whilst learning lots about its plants, animals 
and history. Katherine, one of our facilitators, has said that not only are the ‘kids 
building motor, memory, counting, communication, sharing and team-work skills’, 
the activities also give a ‘great opportunity for parents to make social connections’.

As part of this program, we are working hard to develop partnerships with local 
organisations to further expand the CCF community providing further opportunities 
for engagement. Chook Books was run in partnership with Kids Own Publishing and 
local artist Ciara Denham. This has been a great addition to our monthly market. 
Inspiration from our 100+ new published young authors has been used to create a 
Farm book, We went to the Collingwood Childrens Farm, which we will see launched 
at our 40th Birthday Party!

Sev’s Spiel
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 Working with the CWA and the City of Yarra, the Farm has supported workshops open 
to the public which have had a focus on gardening in small spaces and preserving 
your excess garden foods. These workshops have been well attended and we look 
forward to developing more opportunities in the next year. In September we part-
nered with Cultivating Community to run A Day at the Farm: Learning Outdoors, a full 
day workshop for teachers to inspire them to engage in more outdoor learning in their 
schools. It was an engaging, hands-on workshop which included cooking lunch over 
an open fire.
 
There have definitely been challenges in the last year and we are excited to take 
those lessons learnt to improve the way in which we facilitate time and promote new 
happenings at the Farm. We are excited to embed the new activities and continue to 
develop our workshops in-line with feedback from our community!

An exciting visit from Costa from Gardening Australia showcased some of the great 
programs we have introduced this year and we got to chat about the importance of 
being outdoors, in nature. We are firm believers in less screen time and more dirt 
time, gardening, animals cuddles, running in paddocks and building things with 
sticks.  We look forward to seeing you all down here to engage in all the new activi-
ties, to get lost in the Farm, to discover new things and to tell us what else you’d like! 
We’re all ears!!!
 
Sev Darwell
Community Liaison Coordinator



June-August 2018 
The goat and sheep breeder flocks are happily growing babies in their bellies while staying 
as warm and dry as possible (the goats in particular hate the rain and getting their feet 
wet). The non-breeder herds of sheep and goats are enjoying the winter and all the visiting 
schools and tours who come and feed them. The ducks and geese are relishing the extra rain 
and mud that make perfect puddles for dabbling in. Our cow Daphne has come back from 
her honeymoon and is hopefully pregnant.
The summer grass is dormant and hiding safely in the ground, waiting for the summer sun 
to come back, while the winter grass is well and truly taking over. Things are green, but slow 
growing as well as very wet and muddy. Some of the paddocks are enjoying a well-deserved 
break as the horses are all on holidays.

September-November 2018 
The babies have arrived! We are the proud grandparents of 4 bouncy lambs and 5 beau-
tiful doe-kids. We also had the surprise birth of 7 adorable little piglets. Maybelle hid her 
pregnancy very well! Mums and babies are doing well and all the animals on the Farm are 
enjoying the delicious spring growth that is coming through in the paddocks. All the spring 
rain and sun makes for great growing conditions. Our little bull calf went to his new home 
down in Gippsland and seven new guinea pigs were welcomed into the family here at CCF.

December – February 2019
It’s the middle of summer and everything is slowing down and drying up to deal with the 
heat. The winter grass is hidden, waiting for the cold and rain, and even the summer grass 
is starting to lose its battle with the elements, so all the animals are eating hay instead of 
pasture to get through. The poultry are all finding any bit of shade they can to try to stay 
cool. The lambs and kids are all grown up and have been weaned from their mums. Some of 
them have even moved on to other homes and adventures. Our heifer, Poppy, has also moved 
to a new home down in Gippsland and is expecting a calf late next year. Our last clutch of 
chickens hatched. Numbers have been a little down this year, but they are all doing well.

March-June 2019 
All our sheep and goats have been reunited, before 5 goats and 7 ewes are separated to be 
joined with our buck and ram. Our cow Daphne had a beautiful girl calf, called Juniper, in 
May. The pastures are still feeling a little sorry for themselves as they wait for the autumnal 
rain, although they are starting to look green again. There is minimal pasture growth how-
ever, so the animals are still relying on hay for most of their feed. As the winter grass starts 
coming through again the breeder sheep and goats are happily growing babies in their 
tummies and hiding from the rain.                           Mia Sutherland, Farmer - Animal Husbandry

A year in the life of the animals & pastures of CCF...
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M E R R I  C R E E K  M A N AG E M E N T  C O M M I T T E E  P L A N T I N G  D AY

The two planting days we held on the river bank were a huge success! We had approx-
imately 40 community volunteers come down to the river bank and help us plant over 
800 indigenous plants. These plants will provide habitat and food for the local fauna 
and will hopefully flower and spread their seed ensuring succession of these species. 
 
The Merri Creek Management Committee (MCMC) were wonderful to work with, 
providing everything we asked for and fantastic with all the volunteers. MCMC staff 
will continue to maintain sections of the river bank and come back in the summer to 
water the new plants. 
 
By involving members of the community in this planting we are cultivating awareness 
of this important ecosystem as well as encouraging people to interact with each other 
and with the environment. 
 
It was great to see so many parents, bring down their children, passionate about in-
stilling environmental awareness from a young age - the kids were most excited about 
watering in the plants with the mini watering cans. 
 
Thank you to everyone who helped facilitate this planting day, it’s a win for the com-
munity and the environment. 

F I R S T  N AT I O N S  F O O D  G A R D E N

Visitors had a taste of the Farm’s first native food harvest: herbs to spice up the Farm 
Cafe’s wood-fired damper during NAIDOC week celebrations. Produce was harvest-
ed from the demonstration shelterbelt garden, a two year collaborative project with 
NARRAP, the land management team of Wurundjeri Woi wurrung Cultural Heritage 
Aboriginal Council. 
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Expanding on this are plans for a new First Nations Food Garden which will take a 
central position in the Farm’s landscape. Visitors will learn about Indigenous culture 
through indigenous and native plants growing on the site, which will also feature a 
space for Wurundjeri council to hold smoking ceremonies and deliver education. 

Funding for this project, generously donated by ANZ and The Bennelong Foundation, 
has allowed us to start stage one of this project. In May 2019 groundworks com-
menced with the site soil being excavated and a retaining wall constructed.

Melbourne University’s Living Pavilion Project at Parkville donated a lot of indigenous 
plants endemic to the Yarra bend. The Farm held a propagation day with community 
volunteers to propagate many more plants from cuttings and seed whilst sharing 
knowledge and skills among staff and volunteers. Melbourne University’s Burnley 
Campus donated potting mix, nursery facilities and space in glass house. 

O R C H A R D  A N D  M A R K E T  G A R D E N
 
‘Hey Dad, let me show you a carrot! Here!!! Here!!! Look, that’s a carrot!’ exclaimed 
the young boy with pride pointing at his discovery. In the orchard kids (and groups) 
are planting seeds with so much anticipation they’re watering their own shoes with 
excitement. We are activating this space towards engaging a larger and broader 
audience and facilitating learning about food and plants whilst visiting the Farm. 
We’re introducing new functional aspects including:

•Creating a place for groups and families to sit under the shaded blossoms of stone 
fruit, inviting people to feel comfortable, experience the beauty of the area and spend 
more time in the orchard. 

•A new market garden is busy growing for customers to see and eat from through 
the monthly market and farm cafe. We’re showcasing garden to plate in one place! 
Home-sized plots are also starting as living examples of what people could do at 
home. 

•We’ve added animal interaction (chickens) in what was only a plant space and
included native tubers and indigenous food plants amongst familiar annuals, as 
they’re all food to interact and learn to grow!

T U E S D AY  G A R D E N I N G  G R O U P

Tuesday afternoon we have a garden volunteer group that learn and perform some 
of the more skilled garden tasks. Though this group is open to occasional volunteers 
there has been a core group of dedicated regular members consisting of Kelvin Prior, 
Serap Arkin, Phyl Halpin, Cody Broxham, Ann Stevens, Helen Mc Donald, Jaqueline 
Hope, Anna, Kadee and recently Wendy. There is much more than just gardening to 
this group, for Serap ‘my Tuesday Group is something that I always look forward to, it 
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Stephanie Kramer, Kelvin Prior, 
Cody Broxham

has taught me so much, knowledge I have been able to put to use in my own garden’. 
Kelvin says ‘I like to come to the gardening group because at the same time as I 
believe my volunteering is helping the community in a small way, it is intensely satis-
fying on a personal level , as it is such a peaceful and rich leaning environment at the 
same time, you interact with like -minded people ,exchange thoughts and ideas, the 
staff are knowledgeable and incredibly helpful and supportive on so many levels. It’s 
great for my mind, mental and physical health to have the opportunity to contribute in 
this way at the CCF’. Whereas Jacqueline says she ‘likes to come to gardening group 
for the following reasons: to learn about plants/horticulture from Toni; the physical 
nature of gardening and being outside; the team -interacting with lovely people/vol-
unteers and staff; feeding and getting to know animals’.
  
The gardens team is excited to be working amongst a diverse group of people and 
plants to create a brilliant experience for everyone on the Farm.

Toni, Simeon, Daniel, Rachel, and Synti
The Gardening Team
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European Federation of City Farms

The Farm’s international engagement continues to express itself in a multitude of 
ways. From the many languages spoken here daily by overseas visitors or newly-emi-
grated residents, foreign language schools and study delegation tours (most recently 
from the Vietnamese government), the Farm plays an important role on the global 
stage. We indeed are a local, State, National and worldwide asset!

However the current core of our international outreach continues to us being an 
Associate Member of the European Federation of City Farms (EFCF) - with its family 
of over 500 city farms across the European Union, the USA and of course Austra-
lia. Being part of a huge network of diverse city farms allows for us to peer review, 
network and benchmark our operations against worlds-best practice. For our staff, 
exposure to new ideas and concepts of what a city farm can be and offer has already 
resulted in fresh programs and events happening at the Farm – such as more artistic 
and creative activities being offered alongside our normal farm operations. There will 
be more to come!

At the end of the EFCF Annual Conference in September 2018, the CCF made a com-
mitment to deepen our engagement with it, resulting for the first time in one of our 
staff attending the EFCF AGM (at Culleybackey, Northern Ireland) in April of this year. 
This was both for the purposes of observing the EFCF governance in action, but with 
the hopeful intention to create an International Representative member on the Board 
(as well as supporting a Youth Representative). The EFCF AGM consists of not only 
the practical elements of governance, but allows for delegates and observers to visit 
a variety of study locations and broaden their experience of city farms outside of their 
normal country of operation.

Site visits during the AGM were made to a social farm at Armoy, Community Garden 
and Nature Reserve (at Cloughmills) and Drumnaph Community Nature Reserve (at 
An Carn). While the social conditions stemming from The Troubles in Northern Ireland 
have no parallel in Australia, what impressed was the easily-recognisable use of ag-
riculture and nature to build community, social resilience and food security – some-
thing done at the CCF daily!

Unfortunately the goal of creating an International Representative position (or Youth 
Representative) was not realised, but our EFCF Representative was nominated and 
accepted to sit on the Strategic Review committee (meeting via Skype). It is the aim 
that they attend as an observer the 2020 EFCF AGM in Belgium. However disappoint-
ing, after the AGM a planned visit to a variety of city farms and related peak-repre-
sentatives bodies in the UK presented another great learning opportunity. Visits to 
the head offices of Rare Breeds Survival Trust and Linking Environment and Farming 
(LEAF) Education in Warwickshire proved invaluable and deeply insightful. And whilst 
working with Rare Breeds is something the CCF has a great appreciation of, LEAF 
Education is an agricultural educational and engagement body without parallel in 
Australia. Funded by a levy on sales of agricultural produce, LEAF Education is tasked 



with engaging, educating and connecting farmers and consumers throughout the UK. 
One hugely successful example of their work is ‘Open Farm Sunday’, held annually 
in June. Now in its fifth consecutive running, this June saw over 250,000 people visit 
365 different farm sites across the UK - amazing! 

Other city farms visited were in Scotland (Gorgie Street City Farm, Edinburgh - actu-
ally the only city farm in Scotland!), and Cyrenians Farm (Kirknewton). In England, 
Surrey Docks City Farm and Mudchute (both in London) provided the opportunity to 
see the great pride taken in farming Rare Breed animals for show judging as well as 
consumption. It’s our hope that having continued to develop our overseas connec-
tions with other city farms through on-site visits that we can not only learn from their 
operations, but one day form staff exchanges to the benefit of everyone involved. 
Towards achieving that end, a big thanks goes to all the city farm managers and staff 
who generously made our CCF Representative so welcome.

In summary, given the continued current unstable state of the world with regards to 
issues such as political extremism, nationalism, mass displacement and conflict, 
surely we need a future where our strength is better reflected in common humanity 
and purposeful goals creating outcomes to sustainably support our irreplaceable 
planet. Looming challenges such as global warming, water shortages and food crises 
will either force this (with the negative outcome of grasping for extreme solutions); 
or there is the opportunity to create strong worldwide connections that will have 
positive ongoing local, national and international consequences. Being an active 
member of a strong global family of city farms still continues to provide the CCF
with just that opportunity.

Andrew Phillips
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Resources/Organisations visited:

https://www.rbst.org.uk/

https://education.leafuk.org/

https://www.gorgiecityfarm.org.
uk/

https://cyrenians.scot/communi-
ty-and-food/good-food/farm/

https://www.surreydocksfarm.
org.uk/

https://www.mudchute.org/

https://farmsunday.org/
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Young Farmers Program

Another busy year for our wonderful Young Farmer volunteers:

Fixing fences in preparation for the sneaky lambs and goat kids, particularly the latter 
who will find the teeniest, tiniest hole to escape through and drive their mums crazy 
gambolling all over the Farm (if you spoke goat you’d be pretty sure they are yelling 
out ‘wheee, you can’t catch me ha ha ha’). So far, the YFP are winning :)

Making box animals for little visitors to the bonfire to put on and wear (also seen on a 
few older visitors on the night, so obviously a big hit). The staff in charge of this work-
shop have made a big note for next year that YFP and paint = messy, messy, messy. 
#don’t wear your favorite jeans. 

Plans underway for a YFP blog so you can follow what the kids are up to and their 
thoughts on all things farm (plus life, the universe, and everything)

Lots of nettle pulling which equals yummy nettle soup and nettle pasta. As soon as 
the blog is up they’ll put the recipes on there so everyone can enjoy, plus keep your 
eyes peeled for future recipes from the indigenous food garden harvest. Very excited 
about working with the new horticulture team on this project. 

Susan Pitman
Weekend Supervisor



Horses  and RDA

 The Young Farmers have been learning to catch, release and lead horses , how to 
safely move around them, tie quick release knots and other skills on the ground. 
As for riding, we have been on trail rides around the Farm, some learning rising trot 
while others have been learning to canter (at a controlled pace!)

We have changed the process for Family Day pony rides so they are now a ticketed 
event.  This has meant that wait times have been reduced and it’s now much less 
stressful for all involved (horses, staff, parents and children!).

Sadly we lost Tyson to Cushings disease in June last year... He was a sweet and trust-
worthy pony who had been a fixture on the Farm for many years. He will be missed by 
all who got to spend time with him.

On a happier note, we welcomed Becky to the Farm in September. She is a small 
chestnut welsh pony who has proved great for the more nervous Young Farmer and 
holiday program kids to handle. She is very friendly and the perfect size for smaller 
children. She has also proved to be an asset for the RDA program.

RDA continues to run smoothly three days a week (during school terms 1,2 and 4). 
They have been able to work through their waiting list and have a number of new 
riders attending. This year they changed the location for the Christmas party from the 
barn to the back of the stables. There was live music, carol singing and a tasty barbe-
cue. It was a huge success and great opportunity for all the families and volunteers 
involved to get together and have a good time.

Finally Jess Liston came to give a demonstration of Equine Facilitated Learning and 
run a workshop for staff. Feedback was mostly very positive with a few ideas on how 
it could fit in at the Farm. It is something possibly for the future we hope to be able to 
offer and implement (in a way that fits in with the Farm values).

Michelle Jessop
Horse Coordinator
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Events

Events at the Farm cover a broad variety of activities; from those supporting the work 
we do providing for those disadvantaged in our community, or in alignment with our 
aims and objectives (as well as those paying events that help support the former). 
Just a few examples of those are:  NAIDOC Day, Kids Teaching Kids. Barn Yarns (with 
the Collingwood CWA) and Childrens Week City of Yarra Picnic Day.
 
Each year our Winter Solstice Bonfire is a roaring success and this year was no excep-
tion. Selling out in record time, the 3500 strong crowd was entertained by music from 
CHOPS, lanterns by Annie Edney and friends, storytelling with Farmer Floyd, shadow 
puppetry with Yarra’s Youth Group, box-costumes made by the Young Farmers and 
delicious food and beverages: beers kindly donated by Mountain Goat, wines heavily 
discounted by Noisy Ritual.
 
Romance-wise, the Farm has continued to grow into one of Melbourne’s most 
popular locations for boutique and small weddings – last season saw over 70 
ceremonies and receptions take place. To all our couples we wish you a happy and 
joyous life together. For corporate staff, several companies also provided Family Fun 
Days at the Farm for they and their children to enjoy. We have also extended our daily 
activities for visitors with ‘Weed and Feed’, ‘Arts and Crafts’ and ‘Storytime’ as well 
as increasing feedwalks on weekends. And for those with a love of music/good food 
(and a responsible beer), we again hosted the ‘Cans and Bands’ event (this year with 
local acts Parsnip and Cable Ties).
  
And of course this year will see the largest event in the Farm’s history take place – 
our 40th! A huge party will take place on Sunday November 3rd with a ‘Producers 
Padock’, entertainers,  lots of activities as well as a variety of quality musical acts.
A great way to celebrate 40 years of the Farm working to address disadvantage in our 
local community!
  
And for all our visitors who may occasionally experience a little ‘crossover’ from the 
Farm transitioning to an event location or disruption from an ongoing one, we appre-
ciate your patience and understanding for the benefit that these activities bring.
 
Check out this well-dressed bunch of farmers! And why exactly are we pointing out 
our sharp farm fashionistas? Regular visitors may have noticed a change in the look 
of our staff recently, and it’s all due to the generosity of RB Sellars, an Australian 
owned and operated clothing company that’s been dressing farmers since 1996. 
They’re also manufacturers of Drizabone oilskin protective workwear, famous across 
Australia. We’re very thankful their support in choosing to fit our staff in their well-
known Burton workshirt. So if you need to locate one of our farmers during your visit, 
look for the blue shirt.

 Andrew Phillips
Events Coordinator
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The Community Gardens

The Community Gardens are enjoying a major reinvigoration thanks to the vision and 
energy of the Working Group, consisting of seven plotters and led by Committee of 
Management member, Kieran Dickson. This group has been meeting every month to 
discuss a range of issues, both short-term and strategic, after a number of themes 
were identified at the end of 2018 as the basis for future development. These in-
cluded the safety of the gardens, decision-making processes, community building 
and productivity. An open meeting was held in March 2019 to discuss proposals to 
introduce different forms of gardening at the plots, from smaller plots, shared plots 
and communal gardening. A handbook has been compiled to introduce newcomers 
to the gardens.
 
The participation of community groups has been consolidated by the continued 
involvement of the Collingwood chapter of the Country Women’s Association as 
well as Heatherwood School, who have now maintained plots for over two years. In 
addition, gardener Peter Barber has developed the  ‘Plot to Plate’ project which grows 
produce for the Farm Cafe with proceeds supporting the work of  ‘Playing our Part’ 
which offers gardening activities to individuals from diverse backgrounds with little 
experience in growing food.  Peter’s volunteers also constructed a table and benches 
under the shade trees at the southern boundary of the plot which has been enjoyed 
by many gardeners at the end of monthly working bees. 

Toni Phillips and Jennifer Bowen
Community Gardens Working Group
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Friends of the Farm

T H E  FA R M  C A F E

The Farm Café provides an important service and drawcard for Farm visitors.  
The café owners are committed to serving local, ethically and sustainably produced 
food and in response to feedback have re-worked the Farm-side kiosk menu to offer 
a more affordable price point without compromising quality.  As part of ongoing 
efforts to reduce waste, take away coffee cups have been phased out on the Farm 
saving kilos of waste from entering landfill.

Farm weddings continue to be a popular choice with The Farm Café producing 53 
weddings in the barn, 7 in the Stables Paddock and 17 in the café for the 2019 
financial year.  Weddings deliver important revenue to the farm. Through good coop-
eration between the farm and the cafe the staging of these weddings continues to be 
streamlined to minimise the impact on the farm. Feedback from couples and guests 
has been glowing, with many people discovering the charms of the Children’s Farm 
for the first time.

M E L B O U R N E  FA R M E R S  M A R K E T

Collingwood Children’s Farm Farmers Market notches up its 17th year in October 
2019 and remains one of Victoria’s best loved accredited farmers markets. Every 
month we gather together with over 60 farmers and small-scale food producers who 
sell direct to their customers and connect urban communities with regional Victoria. 
It’s a great reinforcement of the CCF motto of ‘a country life for city folks’.
The environment for the independent family farming community is increasingly more 
challenging with enormous competition from large-scale operations, an aging pop-
ulation with few succession incentives, urban creep taking over farm land on Mel-
bourne’s foodbowl surrounds and the mainstream commercial marketing of cheap 
food. Our farmers market provides an opportunity for people to understand these 
issues, all part of the climate change emergency discussion, and a rare chance to 
know where our food really comes from.    
Miranda Sharp
Founder, Melbourne Farmers Markets and Collingwood Children’s Farm Farmers Market.
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‘ P L AY I N G  O U R  PA R T ’  AT  T H E  FA R M

As a small association we are privileged to have access to the wonderful resources 
of the Farm and the Community Gardens.  Over the past year we have had the Farm’s 
support to run the ‘Plot to Plate’ project which raised close to $1,000 in collaboration 
with the Farm Cafe and Farm reception staff have been instrumental in promoting and 
selling 100+ copies of Recipes for Disaster from its launch in December last year. 

‘Playing Our Part’ volunteers in the gardens have established a regular Sunday 
community gardening program which shares what it produces along with developing 
gardening knowledge and expertise and growing relationships. 

Collaboration in the gardens has led to several creative projects including the CCF 
song At the Farm  and accompanying video produced by one of our gardeners and 
several gardening songs and a poem inspired by the location which will become 
future fundraising activities for the Farm and ‘Playing Our Part’.

Everyone involved with us acknowledges the generosity of spirit and cooperation 
which makes it a joy to spend time at the Farm.  Thank you.

Peter Barber
Founder, Playing Our Part Incorporated

T H E  H A N D W E AV E R S  A N D  S P I N N E R S  G U I L D

The Handweavers and Spinners Guild of Victoria attended their first ‘Yarn in the Barn’ 
in May 2003 during the winter months on the Farmer’s Market Day.
We have increased our attendance this year and have no trouble in attracting our 
members to volunteer for the day. They love demonstrating their skills and talking to 
the all the interested families.  It is great to see the children take an interest in our 
crafts and want to try them. I think our members get as much pleasure showing the 
children how to spin or weave as they get from trying the craft.  We hope these children 
will be some of the next generation to pass these skills onto others in future.
 
All our knitted garments are made from hand spun fibre, we also sell the handspun 
fibre for others to use in their crafts at home.  We have many attendees at the market 
who have become our regular clients as they appreciate the items our members make. 
We sell a vast array of hand knitted, crocheted, woven and felted items, including 
socks, mittens, hats, children’s clothing,  scarves, shawls etc, it is a great place to 
purchase quality hand made Australian products.  Our Guild Rooms are at 655 Nich-
olson Street, Carlton North where we sell the same items from Tuesday to Saturday 
during the week.

This year we also attended the book launch of Jumbuck’s Adventures taking along our 
spinning and weaving equipment for children to have a go, we had great interest from 
some of the children who tried both weaving and spinning. 
We look forward to our continued involvement with the Collingwood Children’s Farm 
over the coming years and hope to continue to interest children in our crafts.
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C O U N T R Y  W O M E N ’ S  A S S O C I AT I O N

The Collingwood Country Women’s Association (CWA) has been delighted to part-
ner with the Collingwood Children’s Farm this year on several successful collabo-
rations. We worked together to initiate a series of ‘Barn Yarns’ - community events 
held on winter Sunday afternoons by the fire in the Barn. These popular events 
feature an informal talk or workshop on topical issues over a delicious home-baked 
afternoon tea. The sessions have included ‘Consume Cake not Clothes’ on sustain-
able fashion, and a session on ‘Sharing our Surplus’ which resulted in the estab-
lishment of our successful monthly ‘Collingwood Food Swap’.

The Collingwood CWA shares the vision and values of the Farm, and we love 
participating in their community activities such as the annual Winter Solstice 
Bonfire. We baked and sold hundreds of cupcakes and chocolate crackles for the 
families who attended, and raised funds for local charities. We also have a plot in 
the Farm’s community garden which has helped connect us to our neighbours and 
other local organisations. For example, one of the other community gardeners, 
‘Playing Our Part’, is an organisation working to help alleviate homelessness in 
Melbourne.  After connecting in the garden, our CWA members now produce hand-
made welcome kits for vulnerable people settling into stable housing.

Another productive collaboration was the handling of the Farm’s surplus crop of 
Seville oranges and tangelos. We were happy to collect several barrowloads of the 
bitter oranges and turn them into jointly-labelled marmalade and fruit syrup for 
the Farm’s 40th birthday celebrations. We expect this strong local partnership to 
continue to grow in the future.

Collingwood CWA

C O L L I N G W O O D  C H I L D R E N ’ S  FA R M  A P I A R Y

The Collingwood Children’s Farm’s Apiary is located next to the Main Yarra Trail near 
the northern boundary of the Farm. The apiary consists of ten main hives of various 
designs, an educational display caravan, an equipment shed, and a surrounding 
garden of bee-friendly plants.
It is jointly managed by the Farm and the Melbourne section of the Victorian
Apiarists’ Association Inc according to a mutually agreed ‘Memorandum of Under-
standing’.  The apiary’s operations and management supports the Farm’s Vision, 
Priority Directions and Key Strategic Initiatives.

1.  The main purpose of the apiary is to educate and inform people about bees and 
beekeeping and the importance of bees for food security. Throughout the year this 
has been achieved in a number of ways.



•  During school weeks, the educational caravan was visited by groups of school 
children under the direction of the Farm’s staff, principally as part of its Paddock to 
Plate program.
•  On twenty-three Sundays throughout the year, the Farm’s volunteer beekeepers 
opened the apiary to the general public. This allowed them to inspect the educational 
caravan and the bee garden, and to don beekeeping suits to open and inspect hives 
under the direct supervision of the Farm’s volunteer beekeepers. 
•  On ten days throughout the year, the apiary was used by beekeepers from VAA 
Melbourne Section to formally train beekeepers as part of beekeeping courses and 
workshops. Two of the Farm’s staff attended one of these courses.
•  In February, the apiary was used by Victorian apiary officers, to deliver a bee 
biosecurity training program to representatives from Victorian beekeeping clubs. 
•  During February and March the apiary was used to instruct students at the 
adjacent Sophia Mundi School about basic beekeeping practices as part of their 
‘Inspired Learning’ program. 
•  Recently, members of the Farm’s Young Farmers’ Program, have attended the 
apiary to receive instruction in basic beekeeping practices.
•  In August, members of another beekeeping group visited the apiary to learn how 
best to establish a similar facility in their community.
•  The apiary and its beekeepers have assisted in the production of a children’s book 
about beekeeping, a Chinese television program about the Australian apicultural 
industry, the recording of an ABC radio program about varroa, and the recording of a 
movie by the Qheen Bee Foundation about the pollination industry.
•  In order to improve disability access to the apiary and to better enable its 
educational objectives to be achieved, the apiary beekeepers have been collabo-
rating with the Farm management and other stakeholders to develop a Master Plan 
for the apiary. This has been supported by a substantial pro bono contribution from 
Architects Without Frontiers.
2.  The apiary continues to support the Farm’s farming and horticultural operations 
by its bees pollinating its pastures, orchards and community gardens.
3.  The apiary continues to support Victorian and Australian governments biosecurity 
programs by regularly testing its bees for the presence of varroa, an exotic bee pest 
which, if it arrived in Australia, would have a severe impact on agricultural and 
horticultural industries.

Barry Cooper

Email: collingwoodbees@gmail.com

Facebook: www.facebook.com/collingwoodbees

29



30

S U M M A R Y  O F  T H E  P O D C A S T  I N T E R V I E W S

The Collingwood Children’s Farm ‘Shared Histories’ podcast project is funded by the 
Public Records Office of Victoria. It has been a massive privilege to be a part of. 
To get a sense of the interview process I think It’s best to explain the components 
within the project. One of the major components of the project is to archive the col-
lection of oral histories that have been shared. Getting to listen to and document over 
50 different individual’s relationships with the Farm has been a massive honour and 
no easy feat. 

The second element has been to create a three part podcast series celebrating the 
history of place, including the Wurundjeri and Good Shepard perspective into the 
Podcast. This element will strengthen the narrative between all three perspectives 
that have cared and continue to care for the land. 

A third component of the project has been community engagement. Designed to 
re-engage some of the community who helped make the farm what it is today and 
who have lost touch with the farm for whatever reason. By having an external body/
person responsible for collecting the stories it has created a safe place for people to 
share their stories about the Farm. 

Patrick Beggs - the Podcast



The process in stages:
1:    Identify who the CCF community encompasses.
2:    Make contact with key community members and begin to form relationships.
3:    Research the backstory on the farm, identify key interest points.
4:    Write treatment for podcast and seek approval from management. 
5:    Communicate the projects aims and broadcast across community channels
        to make process as transparent and inclusive as possible. 
6:    Write question sheets, conduct more research pre interviews
7:    Coordinate interview days with a wide range of community members, aiming 
        to represent all interest groups.
8:    Record and conduct the interviews, making sure to communicate again what
        the scope of the project is to the interviewee and what the interview would be
        used for.
9:    Process the interviews. 
10:  Catalogue and store interviews. 
11:  Treat and transcribe interview ready to be made archived and made public.
12:  Write a more detailed script for podcast series incorporating the interviews 
13:  Edit the 3 part podcast series according to the agreed upon treatment  
14:  Apply the over arching narration.
15:  Mix and master the podcast, applying sound design and effects. 
16: Submit to management and all relevant stakeholder bodies for approval/
        edits.
17:  Address edits and suggestions.
18:  Write treatment and script for promo 1 minute video. 
19: Submit to management for approval. 
20: Shoot video. 
21:  Edit and apply highlight real from podcast series. 
22: Submit for edits to management and relevant stakeholder bodies. 
23:  Deliver the project in its entirety. 

Some interviews required more time and research than others due to the Podcast 
and community engagement components. Many more days and interviews 
resulted due to the meaning behind the project than were initially thought or 
calculated for.  The process used to gain access to some of the interviewees
has been one of persistence, patience and divine timing. 

Thank you to all you have been apart of it. 

Patrick Beggs
Director, Pur Productions
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Telco Together Foundation - Axicom
Aesop
Public Transport Victoria
ANZ
Melbourne University
VMWARE
Sisters of the Good Sheperd
Experian
RMIT
Seek
Equity Trustees
Country Road
Treasury Wine Estate
AGL
Westpac
Linfox
Melbourne Water
Pfizer
Holden
Telstra
Champion Data
O.C. Tanner | accumulate
Farmaforce
Wells Fargo Commercial 
  Distribution Finance
Spunk
Accenture
Deloitte Tax Services Pty Ltd
Vodaphone
Produce and Pet Supplies
Yarrambat and North 
  Warrandyte Vet Clinics,
 Alphington and Fairfield Vet 
313 Vets Hawthorn

THANK EWES SO MUCH

Kids Own Publishing
Farmer Incubator
Melbourne Water
Adam Bandt
ANZ Staff Foundation
Bennelong Foundation
CWA
City Of Yarra 
AGCO –Tractor
Melbourne Farmers Market
Farm Café
Wurundjeri Cultural Heritage 
   Aboriginal Corporation 
Ciara Denham
Playing Our Partk
Peter Barber
Bank of Melbourne
Peter Pryor
Victorian Apiarist Association
Gardening Australia
PUR Productions 
Timbecon
Five Ways Motors
Outlast Timber
Inner North Community 
   Foundation
RB Sellars
Corporate volunteer groups!
KPMG
NAB
VIVA ENERGY
REA GROUP
JLL in partnership with Telstra 
   Property
Abbotsford Convent
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 With a special mention to our
   dedicated volunteers;

Deb
Anastasia
Annika
Ben
David
Christian
Connie
Danielle
Dean
Graham
Hendricke
Jen
Mahali
Meghan
Olivia
Samantha
Thomas
Stephen

Alkira
Bayley House
Bulleen Heights
Burke & Beyond
Collingwood Alternative School
Heatherwood School
Hume Valley School
Kensington College
Lynall Hall
Milparinka
Montessori School
OC Connections
ONEMDA
Yooralla

We are sorry if your name is not there as we so appreciate all of your support, thanks.
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